Woodbastwick Parish Council

Incorporating Ranworth and Panxworth

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 7th September 2016 

in Ranworth Village Hall

Present:

Sue Hitchcock (Chair)
SH

Stuart Goodall

SG

Andrew Lee


AL

Vivienne Adshead

VA

Zoe Abbitt


ZA

Kit Cator (Vice Chair)
KC

Douglas MacKay

DM

Eileen Oliver (Clerk)
EO

Two residents of Panxworth were present together with ten residents of Salhouse who attended to discuss planning application BA/2016/0260/CU.

Before the meeting commenced Mr S Piper requested permission to record two sections of the meeting – the public participation and the discussion of the planning application for Slad Lane, Woodbastwick.  No objections were raised so permission was granted.

1  
Apologies:

None.

2  
Declarations of interest:

Item 8b)  SG and SH are members of the Norfolk Wildlife Trust.

Item 9)   AL re Dove Cottage planning application.

3  
Minutes of the meeting of 7th July 2016:

Agreed subject to the correction of VA's name.

4  
Matters arising from these minutes.

4.1
The new fencing on Plumstead Road:

 


Highways do not consider that any encroachment has occurred.

4.2  
Flooding on Plumstead Road:  



Highways have carried out some remedial work.  AL will monitor the situation.

4.3  
Tour de Broads:  

There was a positive response from the businesses at Ranworth Staithe in that they feel the event will encourage participants to return to the area.

4.4  
The bridleway from Norton Hill to Broad Lane has been cleared.

5  
Co-option of parish councillor:  


Douglas MacKay was formally welcomed on to the parish council.

6 
Highways matters:

6.1
Community Speed Watch:

A temporary SAMS sign has been trialled in Salhouse Road and has had some success but recording motor cycles continues to be a problem. PC Andrew Mason is working closely with CSW schemes and will join some speed watch sessions.  VA will ask him for advice as to how to deal with the motorcycle issue.  Action: VA.

6.2
Parish Partnership scheme

Under the scheme, the cost to the council of a SAMS2 sign will be around £1,500.  VA will ask Justin Le May to assess Salhouse Road to agree a suitable location and the councillors agreed that the Parish Council will bid for funding under the scheme subject to the location suggested by Justin Le May coinciding with the views of the Parish Council and the CSW team.  Action: VA.

6.3
Shearwater bends:

Resurfacing is scheduled to be carried out over three days from 22nd February 2017.

6.4
Warning signs for deer:

The new sign has been placed some distance from Shearwater bends but it was agreed that it could prevent some road kills.   Visibility of the existing sign on the Norwich side of the bends had been improved by cleaning and cutting back of vegetation.

6.5
Sugar beet lorries:

British Sugar are trialling Sunday opening at Cantley, which is the only plant that doesn't currently open that day.  It will be up to the hauliers whether or not to work on Sundays.  AL suggested that VA should speak to Steve Lynn at British Sugar to request a later opening time on Sundays.  Action: VA.

7  
Adjournment of the meeting for police, county council and district council reports and public participation:


7.1
No police reports or county and district councillor reports had been received.

7.2
Public participation:

7.2.1
A resident requested additional dog waste bins, particularly in Panxworth.  Clerk to contact Environmental Services at  BDC to find out the costs of purchasing and emptying the bins as it was now the Parish Council’s responsibility.  It was also reported that the post for the bin in Broad Lane, Ranworth was broken.   A Salhouse councillor kindly provided contact details at BDC.  It was agreed that bins would be useful outside the three churches and/or where cars were parked by dog walkers. Action: EO.

7.2.2 There is a pothole on the left hand side of the road at Primrose Corner near the turning to Blofield.  Clerk to report to Highways.  Action: EO.

7.2.3 The manhole covers near Hill Cottage on the South Walsham Road at Panxworth are standing proud of the tarmac.  Clerk to report to Highways.  Action: EO.

7.2.4 There is protruding vegetation from the hedge of Lion House, South Walsham Road, Panxworth.  Clerk to write to property owner.  Action: EO.

7.2.5
A Salhouse resident reported large lorries using the road between Salhouse and Woodbastwick and asked if this could be prevented.  AL suggested a 7.5 tonne ban could help or a sign “unsuitable for large vehicles”. VA will ask Justin Le May for advice.  Action: VA.

8
Environmental matters:

8.1
Rubbish bins on Ranworth Staithe:

The summer bin arrangements have been satisfactory overall but there are concerns about the anticipated provision in the winter months.  SH asked for agreement to contact the Broads Authority to request that one of the large bins be left in place during the winter rather than the inadequate domestic size provided last year.  This was agreed.  Action: SH.

8.2
Ranworth Boardwalk:

It was reported that agreement had been reached between the Broads Authority, the Ranworth Estate and the Norfolk Wildlife Trust that NWT would take on responsibility for the boardwalk after the Broads Authority had carried out some necessary work to bring it up to standard. 






SG proposed the following:

i) That the Parish Council make a goodwill donation to the Wildlife Trust of £200    towards future maintenance costs.  An alternative suggestion put forward was to match whatever contribution was made by the church PCC (thought to be in the region of £50) but this was discounted.  Similarly, the suggestion that an approach be made to NWT to ascertain when funding might be needed. 

Five councillors voted in favour of making a £200 donation, with two voting against.  Motion carried.

ii) 
That the Parish Council should write to Mrs Janey Cator, thanking her for bringing all the parties together and convening the meetings.  It was pointed out that this had been an Estate business matter to which the Parish Council had made suggestions for the way forward.    Four councillors voted in favour of the sending of the letter and three against.  Motion carried.  Clerk to draft a letter and liaise with SG.  Action: EO/SG.

8.3
Application to amend the definitive map:

The footpath is signed and open.  The Ramblers Association will mark the occasion on Sunday18th September by covering the route of the walk to be published in the Eastern Daily Press on the following Saturday.  Walkers will leave Ranworth Staithe at 9.30am on the 18th and anyone wishing to join the group for part or all of the walk will be very welcome.

8.4
Climate Adaptation Plan:




SH will attend ‘From Droughts to Downpours’ Community Workshop on 1st 



October.

In an attempt to progress the matter with Simon Hooton it was agreed that an article should be drafted to be published in the Mardler to see if anyone in the three villages might be interested in joining a sub-committee.  Rather than commit to a particular day for discussion, an ‘expression of interest’ will be invited initially.

9
Planning matters:

9.1
BA/2016/2060/CU – application for a new tea shop in Slad Lane, Woodbastwick:

The application had been circulated amongst the parish councillors but SG had requested that the item be placed on the agenda and discussed at the meeting.  

The Salhouse representatives told the meeting that Salhouse Parish Council had objected to the application because of the potential effect on businesses in Salhouse, including the possible detrimental impact on the future of the shop and post office in which one of the existing tea shops was located.  They also raised concerns about parking issues at the Salhouse Broad car park and the fact that the Broads Authority had a policy to protect local businesses and this application contravened that policy.  

All these points had also been raised by Woodbastwick Parish council, including the possible impact on the Granary Stores, Maltsters Pub and Church Visitor Centre in Ranworth.  It was agreed that  WPC would formally object to the application.  Clerk to submit objections to the Broads Authority.  Action: EO.

9.2
BDC20161161 – Dove Cottage, Ranworth.  

Because there seemed to be some confusion as to the current position regarding this application it was agreed the Clerk should request clarification as to what stage had exactly been reached.  EO will ask BDC for clarification.  Action: EO.

10
Correspondence:

10.1 SH had received a communication advising that Ofcom wanted rural people to inform them of the problems experienced with their broadband reception.

10.2
The Shelroy Trust has written to ask for nominations for Christmas hampers.  



Councillors to bring names to the October meeting.  Action: All.

11
Finance:

11.1 The clerk's finance report was agreed.  The following payments were agreed:  

£20 to Ranworth village hall for hire of the Hall; 

£220.98 to the clerk for her July and August salary; 

£11.00 to the clerk for printing ink (VAT £1.83).

11.2 As already agreed in item 6.2, the council will fund half the cost of a SAMS2 sign under the Parish Partnership scheme subject to a mutually acceptable location being agreed with Highways.

12
Any other business:

The Chairman advised councillors of her intention to stand down at the Annual Meeting in May 2017 and to resign from the Parish Council.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 21:40.  The next meeting will be at Woodbastwick village hall on Wednesday 5th October.

Signed:.............................................................

Date: ….................................

Chair
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